Bassenthwaite Parish Council
Minutes of the Bassenthwaite Parish Council Meeting 

 held in the Parish Room, Bassenthwaite on Thursday 5th April 2018 at 7.30pm.
 Bass meeting 132    Draft minutes to be ratified at the May 2018 Parish Council Meeting
Councillors Present: J Stephens, N Harrop, R James, H Reb, K McMillan & K Armstrong.                                

  Also Present: E Clark (Clerk).        
1)  Apologies - Apologies for absence were received & accepted from Cllr Mattinson. 

2)  Minutes - Resolved – that the Chair sign the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 8th March 2018.   
3)  Public Participation – no members of the public present. 
 4) Requests for Dispensations - There were no requests for dispensations.

 5) Declaration of Interests – There were no declarations of interest.

 6) Cumbria Constabulary – PCSO 5356 Smith thanked the parish council for the feedback on the 10-weekly engagement meetings and advised that she would pass the information onto Inspector Gale.

  PC Smith also advised that she tried to visit the village whenever she was able, had  recently spent an afternoon at the school and she drops in to the pub at least once a month to deliver the Pub Watch scheme minutes and exclusions.  She hoped the extra information they now included on their PC updates would help to keep the councillors more up to date.
  The update report received was read to the council by the clerk; on the 1st of March 2018 - A591 vehicles stuck in snow near Castle Inn. All rescued and bus passengers transferred. Large tree down across the road near Ravenstone Hotel. Road closed whilst Highways dealt with tree. On the 13th of March 2018 – report of a fail to stop, damage only, road traffic collision on A591 near to the Calvert Trust property. Tractor in middle of the road caused car to hit the hedge. No details of tractor.  On the 17th of March 2018 – A591 large branch reported to be across the road near Chapel Farm -removed by farmer.
 7) Chairman’s Announcements 

  a)  The LDNPA would like to invite Lake District Members of CALC to a ‘Meet the Planners’  event on Tuesday the 24th of April between 4-7pm at the Theatre by the Lake, Keswick.  The event will be to discuss local planning issues and performance and carry out pre-consultation engagement on the Local Plan Review ahead of the formal consultation.  RSVP by 18th April.

  b)  United Utilities are still holding Drop in Centres at their new interactive Visitors Centre at 32 Lake Road, Keswick, CA12 5DQ every Thursday from 10am until 3pm.  Members of the Project team will be in attendance to answer any queries/questions that you or the wider community may have.  
  c)  An email from United Utilities stated that there would be more road closures but at the December parish council meeting they advised that there would be no further road closures.  It was agreed that there was no requirement for a further meeting with UU but clarity in respect of road closures.     

 8) Payment of Accounts – the following payments were considered & approved for payment;             

  a)  E.on – Seasonal Illuminations

      £    0.66
  b)  Steve Sowerby – Grasscutting

      £300.00

   9) Financial Report - The balance as at the 31st of March 2018 is £16,884.08 on all three PC accounts – Approved.   
  10)  Asset Register - following advice from CALC the asset value of the Parish room be increased inline with the insurance value to £500,000 and Hearse House to have an asset value of £6,000.  The bus shelter at Castle Inn to be added to the assets.  

    11)  Planning - no new applications received since the last meeting.          
   12)  Dog Fouling – Jimmy Irving Allerdale’s Street Scene Officer looked around the village and commented that he had never seen so much dog dirt and that it was unbelievable. He sprayed signs which last for approximately three weeks & new signs have been put on lamp columns, goal posts & the trees on the Green.  He advised, if required, he could return at anytime & if necessary, issue fines. 
          It was agreed that photos should be taken of offending dogs, with owners if possible.
   13)  Highways – Jake Smye, Highways Technician, emailed the following update after his visit to the parish; the standing water issue on Scarness Road should not be much of an issue anymore thanks to the farmer at Highmoss farm who has done ditching works on the verge and in the field causing a lot of the problem. The water can now get away and when speaking to Cllr James on site he mentioned about installing a gully and renewing the old pipe going under the road into the ditch which I then brought back into the office, but as the water can now get away the works would be unnecessary and the gully would block up quickly with all the mud in the area so as long as the ditch is maintained properly there should be no more issue which I will monitor.
  Winding Gate road - potholes, I am putting this on a future patching works programme so this should get permanently fixed the next patching window but for the time being I am getting our better highways team to go and fill in the potholes as a temporary measure. 
  Whilst at the village Cllr James walked through a couple of drainage issues on the green which I am hoping to get surveyed the next couple of weeks when possible and the camera is available.
  A drainage issue near Castle Inn was working at the time as a team had been to the area on the day and done some maintenance works.   I will also monitor this as Cllr James said it becomes more of an issue when not maintained and see if it causes any more issues.
 
  It was noted that three dead trees on the Scarness road were in danger of toppling over – clerk to    advise highways.  
  A letter from Highways stated that maintenance works to remediate damage caused by the floods, were planned to be carried out on the Bassenthwaite Bridge (Sun Inn).  
  14)  Reports – no reports received from councillors attending meetings of other organisations.
  15)  Cast Iron Fingerpost at the Chapel – Terry Moore has collected the Keswick arm of the signpost and started work on the post itself.  Estimates were received for the North Row & Scarness junction signs (North Row £630, Scarness £870 + £208 lower collar cracked), it was agreed to consider the refurbishment of these signs once the Chapel sign was completed.  Thanks were given for a further £250.00 chapel signpost refurbishment donation from a parishioner.
  16)  Parish Play Area - Julian Smith, Parks & Open Spaces Officer advised that toddler and junior swings in the same play area is common place and there was no reason why the play area shouldn’t have both but obviously if catering for different age groups within the same play area it would be sensible, if space allows, to zone the play area to account for this.  Play companies offer swing units that combine the two types of swing but these are always separated in separate bays.  However, if the two types of swings are within the same bay, he was sure that this would be a different matter and would not meet appropriate standards and definitely not recommended.  The Parish Council agreed that the current swings would require renewing in a couple of years so the options should be reviewed then.             
  17)  Hearse House – no update received.
  18)  Trees on the Green – two quotes were received for tree maintenance on The Green.

         Resolved – Peter Sibson, being the cheaper of the two, be authorised to carry out the work.  
  19)  Items for next Agenda - new items to be with the clerk by Wednesday the 25th of April 2018.
  20)  Date of Next Meeting – it was noted that the next meeting of the Parish Council would be on Thursday the 3rd of May 2018.   
                                         The chair closed the meeting at 8.35 pm. 
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